
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
MARCH 12, 2019
       CONVENE: 6:00PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of February 12, 2019 Council meeting.
· March accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report – February 
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Request to Utilize Undeveloped Alley 
· Truck Parking Policy

· Review Landfill Charges
Unfinished Business
New Business
Public Comments
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved

Council____________________ Date_________________________

CITY OF HAINES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
MARCH 12, 2019
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Jim Brown opened the March 12, 2019 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Ken Bain, Katie Jones, June Falcon, Lisa Whited and Don Adcock. Council member Dennis Anthony was absent. City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Brandon Fry were also present.  
Citizens present: Mike Morrow, Bob Cole, Ty Falcon, Joe Scott, Angie Shurtleff, Larry Bolling, Travis Cross, Kevin and Kim Luckini, Sharon Polston and Patty Shukle.
Agenda Item No. 1– Mayors Report

Government Ethics
Mayor Brown explained to the Council that his final hearing with the Government Ethics Commission was held March 7, 2019, all charges against Mayor Brown were dismissed. The Government Ethics Commission advised him to tell the Council that when a Councilor submits a bill for services to the City that Councilor must abstain from voting to approve the bill. 

Letter from Public Works
Mayor Brown acknowledged that there was a considerable number of attendees at the meeting and assumed they were there concerning the letter that Public Works Brandon Fry wrote to the Mayor and City Council. Mayor Brown explained that the City Attorney Dan Van Thiel has been contacted to determine what kind of a meeting to hold to discuss the letter. City Attorney Dan Van Thiel was working out of town until March 13, 2019 and had not been able to review the letter to determine if an Executive Session should be held or an open Public Meeting. That meeting will be scheduled after the City Attorney determines what kind of meeting to hold. 

Water Meters
The new meters that will be installed during the Water Compliance Project are very expensive to replace. Mayor Brown suggested imposing a fine to parties that tamper with the meters to discourage shutting off or turning on water without the assistance of the City. 
Agenda Item No. 2 – Public Comments
Kevin Luckini stated that he was present to discuss the letter that he had received from the Public Works Department. He reminded the Council that he was present at the February 12, 2019 Council meeting. Even though the City had no legal right to force him to provide gravel for the public right of way, just to put this matter behind he purchased 10 yards of gravel and put it on the City right of way. Even though he had already paid $6,000 for them to repair the street when they connected his property to the public utilities. He stated that he had already paid to have the road repaired once and it was graveled previously. This is totally illegal, there is nothing in the ordinances that makes it legal. The City sent him a letter saying that they would be glad to spread the gravel if he were to provide the gravel. Six days after receiving the letter Kevin had 10 yards of gravel placed on the road which cost over $200.00. Kevin notified the City that he had placed the gravel on the right of way and that it could now be spread out. One month later and the gravel has still not been spread because the Mayor directed Brandon not to touch it. Kevin also asked “one of the Councilors please tell me when the meeting was that the City Council voted to give the Mayor permission to write himself checks from the City fund to spray weeds?” 
Councilor Whited stated to Kevin that the Government Ethics has been taken care of on that aspect.

Mayor Brown stated that he told Brandon not to spread the gravel now because it was so muddy. 
Brandon said Mayor Brown had told him “until further notice.”

Councilor Whited said her recommendation were until the letter could be addressed the meeting should to be postponed. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell attested to the fact that City Attorney Dan Van Thiel advised the City that the letter was not to be addressed in this meeting. And that there were other residents in attendance that had items on the Agenda for approval and the meeting needed to continue on to those items. Valerie addressed Kevin Luckini and stated that he did not pay $6,000 to repair the street, he paid $6,000 for a new water and sewer installation. 
Agenda Item No. 3 – Consent Agenda
Councilor Bain made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor Jones seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 4. City Recorder/Public Works

Oregon Government Ethics Filing SEI

City Recorder Valerie Russell reminded the Council the Oregon Government Ethic would be contacting everyone to file the annual Statement of Economic Interest beginning March 15th, the deadline to file is April 15th. 

Combining Tax Lots
Laura Bruland recently purchased the property at the west end of second street that had previously been platted for a subdivision. Laura contacted the City to inquire if there was any opposition in her combining the three tax lots back into one tax lot. There was no Council opposition for the request to combine the property back into one tax lot.

Water Compliance Project
The start date of the Water Compliance Project has been postponed until March 25th if the weather permits.


Economic Opportunity 

There has been two phone meetings concerning the Economic Opportunities grant. At the April 9, 2019 Council meeting there will be a public meeting, which is a requirement of the grant. There will be representatives from the Department of Land Conservation Development, Johnson Economics and Holly Kerns, Baker County Planning Director.


Reader Board
The Reader Board that Councilor Adcock had got a quote for of $2,300 is a one-sided sign. If it was placed next to City Hall it could be protected and cost less to install the wire. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell asked the Council if she should budget the money for a new reader board. The Council thought it was a good idea. More information will be brought to the Council next month. 
Public Works
Misc.
Public Works Brandon Fry explained that Reliance Connects had to replace a faulty phone line at well #3. He ordered a tool called a sludge judge which will be used to determine the depth of the sludge in the sewer ponds. The sludge is supposed to be checked every three years. With the assistance of the Haines Fire Department the yard debris pile was burned. The landfill sign at Third and School Street has been replaced. At the sewer lagoons on February 22nd Brandon started transferring water to pond number 5 from the settling ponds. Pond number 5 is approximately 1/2 to 3/4 full so it will be necessary to begin irrigating early this year. February 26th the grader fuel filter gelled up and would not start and ending up frying the starter. Brandon stated that he happened to hit a vault in front of Reliance Connects while snow plowing with the grader. “Luckily it just shifted the lid over and did not damage anything inside but again that kind of warranted the awareness as far as my certifications and the informal training that I have received. With that I do not want to talk about the contents of the letter, but I do want to thank you guys, I do not want to create any sort of conflict, however I do not know how to proceed as far as there is no formal HR if this was a company and so that is why I presented that to Council and the Mayor.”
Agenda Item No. 5 – Administrative Matters

Request to Utilize Undeveloped Alley
Mayor Brown explained that technically it is not an undeveloped alley but rather an alley that has a gate at both ends and has historically been used for pasture. The request is from Joe and Noel Scott who own the property on both sides of the alley at 921 Long Street. 

Councilor Whited made a motion for Joe and Noel Scott to utilize the portion of the alley that adjoins their property at 921 Long Street. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

Truck Parking Policy
Mayor Brown stated that the Council had discussed developing a written policy for truck parking at the February meeting. Even though there has always been an unwritten policy for the truck drivers to provide gravel for a parking area. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell read the draft Truck Parking Policy to the Council. 

A lengthy discussion followed. 

Councilor Falcon stated that she thought that “provide adequate gravel” should state “provide adequate maintenance”.

Councilor Jones and Councilor Whited thought it was too vague.
Councilor Bain thought that it should be kept simple.
Councilor Adcock volunteered to monitor the truck parking areas.

City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that it is important to keep it simple. This should not be that complicated it has always been a simple courtesy for the truck drivers that park at their house to make a place to park their trucks. 

Councilor Jones and Whited suggested postponing approval of the Truck Parking Policy until a more detailed policy can be drafted. 

Review Landfill Charges
Councilor Bain presented the Council with some suggestions for revising the Landfill charges. 
Discussion followed. 

Councilor Adcock made a motion to accept the revision to the Landfill charges. Councilor Falcon seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

The revised landfill fees with be presented as a resolution at the April 9, 2019 Council meeting.
Agenda Item No. 6– Public Comments
There were no other public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:06 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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